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(Photo:  July 2015 National Convention in New Orleans.  Chapter undergrads and alumni pose with one of two national awards earned by our men – Best In Recruitment). 
Brothers – An Overview For You
By Your Editor, Yabut

Epsilon Rho is no longer a University-recognized student organization.  We are now an off-campus, unaffiliated, organization.  We no longer enjoy the many benefits that recognized fraternities and other student organizations receive.  We have no organizational rights on campus.  This includes not having the organizational right to participate in the off-campus activities of recognized student groups, such as IFC Sports, Greek Week, Rush Week, etc.  With malice toward none, our path is difficult, but our objectives are honorable.
We are appreciative to retain our National Fraternal Charter and receive National Fraternity support in training, guidance, and other programming.  Our Chapter’s operations are now governed by a custom-developed Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) Agreement between our ACB and our National Fraternity.  This MOU is an operating model, unique within the Fraternity.  This MOU has our return-to-recognition plan and sets high standards for program and member achievement at our drug-free and alcohol-free Chapter house.
Our National Fraternity, ACB, Alumni Association, Executive Boards, and membership are dedicated to meeting National and alumni expectations.  These include finding a positive path forward to create and sustain the best Chapter in Delta Sigma Phi.  These expectations also include achieving, at the earliest possible date, return-to-recognition at our host University with which we share so many common goals.  
IN THIS ISSUE
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SECTION #1 – LOOKING BACK
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In August Of 2014 A Member Was Arrested On A Drug Charge At The Chapter
A past Chapter President, living at the fraternity house during the summer 2014 break, and subsequent to completing his term as President, was arrested on August 4, 2014, at the Chapter house, on a drug-related charge.    No other members were charged or arrested.  The University conducted extensive interviews with members but none were expelled for wrong-doing.  Beginning in September 2014, at the start of Fall Quarter, ACB and National Fraternity began a six-month period of intensive member education about their responsibilities, which the Chapter completed to the satisfaction of National.  

For greater detail, please reference “DSP E-Newsletter Spring 2015” on the Alumni Web Site, www.SLOYITBOS.com, at the top of the page “Reports”, in the section “Newsletters”.
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Chapter Performance Excels During 2014-2015 Academic Year 

Under a new Exec Board’s leadership, our Chapter’s GPA for Fall Quarter 2014, and Winter and Spring Quarters 2015, exceed the All-Fraternity and University All-Men’s average GPA.
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Chapter Wins Two Prestigious Awards At National Convention – July 2015
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In July 2015, at our National Convention in New Orleans, the Chapter won two significant awards.  They were first-in-the-nation in recruitment, and second in the nation in philanthropy.  There are over 100 chapters nationally.
[image: image14.emf]Subsequent to the 2015 Convention, our Chapter President, Eric “Goat” Winkler, S’13, received one of National Fraternity’s highest individual honors – the Order of Sphinx Award.
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Alumni Couple Makes Gift To National Fraternity – July 2015

         By Epsilon Rho Alumnus Jim “Lurch” Larson, W’72, Grand Council VP
[image: image16.emf]“Over the last several years the focus of the Grand Council has been to build and create programs, systems and tools that enable our Fraternity to achieve its vision of Becoming America’s Leading Fraternity.  As a former Human Development professional, I believed that the bedrock of our commitment to Build Better Men - Men of Courage / Men of Excellence / Men of Action - was the creation of a sustainable Learning Management System.  Patrick Jessee, our Executive Director and CEO, and Amber Huston our Chief Operating Officer, along with their Staff and other external experts, had been creating that system for over 4 years and finally launched it last year under the name of "The Lamp”. 

The Lamp, a Learning Management System (LMS), is vital if we want to create consistent education and training for our 6,000 undergraduate brothers and provide our alumni with a Lifetime of Learning opportunity.  Nathan Wight, our chief Development Officer, and Patrick, asked Greta and me if we would make a substantial donation to enable the sustainability of The Lamp, ensuring the fraternity could continue to build relevant and important on-line education programs for our brotherhood. We had been making annual donations to the Foundation for a number of years, but after some discussion, we felt it was time to make a more significant commitment.  The Fraternity has been such an important part of our life, how could we not want to do what we can to make sure this experience is the best it can be and available for generations of young men in the future.

Our donation of $75,000 over a three-year period, along with the giving of many other brothers, will create programs that ensure we are rapidly able to reach thousands of young men in our Fraternity and provide personal development opportunities, consistent new-member and officer education, important personal health and welfare training and professional transition services as they leave their undergraduate experience.  We know that what young men learn as brothers in Delta Sigma Phi, combined with their degree, will prepare them to become Better Men in their careers, their communities and our world.  As we watch the outcomes of our donation come to reality, we hope to provide additional support in future years, ensuring Delta Sigma Phi exists as a relevant part of the collegiate experience and helps achieves our Vision of Becoming America’s Leading Fraternity.” 
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Chapter Looses Campus Recognition – May 2015

In a complete surprise, on May 12, 2015 the University’s Dean of Students revoked our Chapter’s campus recognition as an approved student organization - for 5 years.  

Prior to this, a few days after a March 8, 2015, off-campus pre-dawn St. Patrick’s Day street party by 1,000 to 2,000 students which injured nine and embarrassed Cal Poly, the University issued DSP a “Cease And Desist Order”.  This required cessation of all fraternal activities pending investigation.  The Chapter’s men were on a retreat out-of-town during the event.

Over the next two months a few dozen brothers were interviewed by administrators regarding any knowledge they may have had about the prior year’s 2014 alleged activity of the past President who had been arrested on a drug charge in August 2014.

On Friday, May 8, 2015, a hearing was held by the Dean of Students, and on May 12, 2015, the Chapter’s campus recognition was revoked for a period of five years.  The University stated its concern was for the health and safety of Chapter members and also for the student body.  
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Chapter Looses Appeal To University VP – Then To President – September / October 2015

On May 31, 2015, ACB sent a twenty-three page appeal to our National Fraternity to include with their appeal response to the University on behalf of our Chapter.  We are indebted to the many, many alumni of other Chapters who helped in the development of this message.  The ACB appeal addressed the three chief concerns the University advanced during the May 8, 2015, hearing.  Paraphrased, these three areas of concern were:  what is your fraternal process for management; how does your fraternity protect the health and safety of its members and the student body; and, what value does your fraternity provide its members, Cal Poly, and the student body.  This detailed appeal report is available upon request.  

On September 3, 2015 the University’s VP of Student Affairs provided the University’s response to the joint ACB/National appeal.  He upheld the finding for removal of campus recognition and lowered the period of sanction from five to two years, depending on Chapter compliance with University requirements.
Subsequent to this appeal decision, the ACB submitted an appeal letter on October 8, 2015, to the University’s President.  He answered two weeks later that he does not interfere with administrative disciplinary processes by his staff.  Our letter to Dr. Armstrong is available upon request.    
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National Grand Council Votes To Consider A New Chapter Status – If An Acceptable Model Can Be Developed – Fall 2015

After the last appeal to Cal Poly was exhausted, our Grand Council was faced with a difficult decision.  For decades, standard practice for a disaffiliated Chapter has been closure.  The Chapter’s Charter would be revoked, fraternal operations closed, and undergraduate brothers would be reclassified as alumni.  The practice has been to seek host-campus approval for Chapter reinstatement at a future date.
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The strong performance of Epsilon Rho subsequent to the 2014 past President’s arrest created a dilemma for the Grand Council.  It is the Grand Council that opens, closes, and reinstates Chapters.  After what must have been extraordinary discussions over an extended period, in the end the Council voted to explore a new possibility.  This possibility was to retain a campus-disaffiliated Chapter under certain circumstances, and only if an acceptable “model” could be developed to guide Chapter operations.  Because the decades-long practice was for National to close disaffiliated Chapters – it had no such model.    

[image: image21.emf]CalPoly All Men, DSP, and IFC GPA's of Fall 09'-Spring 15' 
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Acceptable MOU Operating Agreement Successfully Negotiated Between National And ACB – November 2015

[image: image22.emf]National requested, and ACB appointed, a single-point ACB representative to work with National officers and managers in developing this potential operating model for a Chapter without campus recognition.  Many, many men of goodwill, including brothers from many Chapters, were ultimately involved in guiding the crafting of this model’s draft design.  In its final negotiated form, the MOU Agreement was accepted by National and by our ACB.      

This MOU Agreement has suggestions, recommendations, and requirements for Chapter and ACB operations.  These can be generally categorized under engagement, risk-management, and reporting.  Engagement refers to greater alumni involvement in Chapter operations, greater ACB and Chapter involvement with National programming, and grater direct National involvement with the Chapter.  New risk management measures were necessary due to two factors.  First, the National Fraternity lost a risk-sharing partner in the form of the University.  Second, National lost a valued, nearby, Chapter-oversight partner in the University.  Greater reporting was felt necessary to catch small issues early.    
A few other key features of this MOU should be presented.  

[image: image23.emf]The ACB was required to establish a new ACB position during the period of campus non-recognition.  The position’s duties include providing greater ACB/National communication and coordination, monitoring and assisting with MOU compliance, and in general helping relieve some of the added management burden upon ACB that the MOU presents.  By design, to ensure this new position’s impartiality, ACB decided the position should not have a Board vote.  This position’s name is still moving around a bit – and is called ACB Advisor by some and ACB-National Liaison by others.  Your editor was voted into this office.  
[image: image24.jpg]



[image: image25.emf]Alumni Services  

The MOU also strongly recommended the Chapter to adopt the relatively new National system of increased Chapter oversight known as the CCAB.  This acronym stands for Collegiate Chapter Advisory Board.  It is composed of four alumni volunteers who assist, and report to, the Chapter Lead Advisor (Chapter Supervisor).  The goal of these four Advisors is to relieve the load upon the Chapter Advisor and implement the strategic vision of the ACB - though frequent visits to, oversight of, and mentoring for the Chapter.  Joining W’73 Yabut (Rush Advisor) in the CCAB are Jim “Ozzie” Nelson, F’71, as Brotherhood Advisor, and Jim “3.2” Evans, S’58, as Risk Advisor.  The last position, Financial Advisor, is not yet filled.  Please contact Chapter Lead Advisor Bill “FUBAR” Bradley, F’63, at 805-459-8355 if you are interested in helping the Chapter in this area.
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No amount of alumni advocacy can overcome a poorly performing Chapter program or membership.  It is not in spite of, but because of the outstanding men, leadership, values, and program at our Chapter that our National Fraternity voted our continuance.  
We are expected to perform at a much higher level than an average Chapter.  ACB and Exec are completely supportive of this objective as the Chapter operates under our return-to-recognition MOU Agreement.  
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SECTION #2 – OUR CHAPTER TODAY
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Our Executive Board Reflects On Their Year In Leadership

About three years ago, ACB addressed recurring annual issues associated with a split-year term for Executive Board members.  The term was altered to run from June-to-June, effectively meaning an academic school year was the term, and focus, of the Executive Board.  This has worked well.  As our current Executive Board officers near completion of their term, in one of the most challenging and uncertain years in memory, they reflect on their experience.  
OUR CHAPTER’S OUTGOING 2015-2016 EXEC REFLECTS ON THEIR YEAR

Chapter President

Eric Anthony Winkler - “Goat” 

[image: image29.emf]Prior to writing my portion of this article on how it has been to lead a disaffiliated fraternity Chapter, I did some review.  I read all of my Exec member’s paragraphs, which follow my observations.  I read as well our last Executive Board letter to the Delta Sigma Phi Grand Council.  This letter asked for continued representation from National. The two themes that stick-out are the statements, “Our brotherhood has never been stronger” and “We are the men who will make this situation exceed what others say is impossible”.  The truth of the matter is that Epsilon Rho is in a great era for brotherhood, participation, and dedication to our fraternity; more so than I have seen in the last 3 years.  Leading our Fraternity during the uncertainty that comes with being disaffiliated has been a challenge. We have had to create new strategies for what use to be basic operations like Rush, New Member Education, our Social scene, and Philanthropies. Our exec board has met these challenges head on and without a doubt set the tone for the upcoming years. Being forced to switch gears and create something new has turned Epsilon Rho into a stronger, more efficient, and positive environment for our young men. In fall we won the battle to keep our charter, but this year we have set the groundwork for future exec members to lead Epsilon Rho to continued success. I see these truths to be self evident in the great numbers of brothers interested in living at 244 California next year and the number of men running for executive positions. There is a culture of tenacity in this house that has made my realization that in June I will be passing the torch to younger brothers, who will not only continue to lead Epsilon Rho through our disaffiliation, but to continue our positive growth in all aspects of our Fraternity.     

Recruitment Chair - Tyler Fox - “McCloud” 
[image: image30.emf]
This was the first year our chapter was operating as a chapter disaffiliated with campus.  This made rush much more difficult than usual, as we were unable to table at the all Greek BBQ on campus that happens at the start of every rush week.  By missing this event, it made it very hard to get the schedule of rush events out and we therefore had much less people at our events than usual.  This resulted in much smaller pledge classes than usual; however, we were still able to get quality kids.

[image: image31.emf]House Scholar - Chris Giuffré - “Babble”
Being a member of the Epsilon Rho Executive board for the 2015-2016 school year has truly been an honor, and it is an experience that has helped me grow and mature as an individual.  Specifically in the trying times we as a house have faced the past few years, it has been awesome to be apart of the group of guys that have helped keep this house alive. I believe with all of the work put in by the brothers of Epsilon Rho, our house is as strong as it's ever been. However, that is not to say that being disaffiliated has not presented challenges, but it has been our exec board's commitment to this house that has enabled us to overcome these challenges. In regards to being house scholar, it has been difficult to monitor the academic progress of our brothers. I am confident that the resources and opportunities of Epsilon Rho has continued the success of our brothers. I look forward to working with the House Scholar elected next year to furthering this progress. 
Vice President - Leo Fahmie - “Nidus” 
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During the past year of being disaffiliated with Cal Poly, running a fraternity has been more of a challenge than it was in previous years.  One thing I will say though is this year has been much easier than operating as Pledge Ed in the uncertainty of last year during our appeals and sanctions from campus.  More specific to Vice President, the biggest role I play is to help the house run internally through motivation, an older actives prospective on traditions, and how the house should run. Things have changed in the past year, but specific to my role as VP I have not faced any huge challenges. Yes, disaffiliation is not ideal and has been an obstacle that we have had to work hard to overcome, but as an exec board this obstacle has made us better men that will live better lives.
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Secretary - Kyle Rooney - “Toons” 
In this time of disaffiliation, the dynamic of this house has definitely changed. However, as secretary it has been my job to make sure that attendance at events and chapter meetings is imperative and just as important if not more important than when we were affiliated. After the implementation of new attendance taking tactics that have been in effect this year along with the successful pledge processes that will have taken place by then, I am confident that Delta Sigma Phi Epsilon Rho will return stronger and more united than ever before.
Treasurer - Nikhil Thakar - “Tej”
[image: image34.emf]ACB  

After we were given our verdict of being disaffiliated from campus for two years, my position as treasurer became slightly more difficult. The first reason is because many of our brothers of Epsilon Rho became skeptical on where their money was going. When we were on campus, we had several exchanges a quarter which were covered through the bills paid by our brothers. However, after being disaffiliated we weren't and still aren't allowed to have these exchanges anymore. Our executive board came up with alternative solutions on where we could spend our money, and it ultimately satisfied the members of our chapter. Disaffiliation from campus created a doubtful mindset for the parents who pay off their son's bills, in a way that they aren't sure if it is even a good investment. All in all, we were able to climb the wall over any of the problems our chapter initially had with the disaffiliation from campus, and in my opinion I think our house is running better than ever. 
[image: image35.emf]SCHOLARSHIPS  


Engineered Leadership - Duffy Kerwin–McElroy - “Llav” 
Being on the Executive Board of Epsilon Rho during our disaffiliation has proven difficult for my position. No longer can we fundraise on campus or be able to rely on Pan-Hellenic to attend any philanthropies we could otherwise organize. However, the brotherhood has grown stronger as a whole. I’m proud to be disaffiliated from a school that refuses to let us do charity for our community by refusing to work with us.
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Housing Chair - Luke Hauer - “Tide” 
Being off campus has forced our exec board to work far more efficiently and cohesively which expedited the high priority decisions we had to make thus far this year.  Rush experienced a series of large magnitude changes but my position as housing has, for the most part, remained constant.  Perhaps more problems and duties have arisen as a result of higher traffic at main, but it is a workload similar to what I presume many of my predecessors dealt with.
Social Chair - Tom Nork - “Burgundy” 
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Being off campus has been a detriment to this house socially. I have done my absolute best (and I think I have succeeded) in keeping our events as close to tradition as possible. Brothers still have a good-sized network of friends who attend our events, but it is hard to find new girls-- especially freshman-- who want to meet our guys because we're "off campus". I hope that we can return our house to normalcy in the social realm, because before we got our punishment we were at THE very top of the social ladder at Cal Poly.
Sergeant at Arms - Luke Pinkston - “Orc” 
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 As a member of the executive board dealing with disaffiliation I have come across many obstacles that have helped me grow as not only a leader but as friend and brother.  Stepping back I have not seen too much of a difference between the house before disaffiliation and after; the brothers have shown dedication to this house by making meetings and events a priority allowing this house to thrive.  Through all the challenges we have faced I believe our brotherhood is now stronger and more focused than ever before.
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Alumni Relations - Joe Gugale - “Puff” 

Being off campus has had its drawbacks such as rush. That’s it. Besides not being able to rush kids to the best of our ability, it’s nice not having to deal with Cal Poly.  Our brotherhood could not be stronger through this time of re-growth.
New Member Educator - Grant Prescott - “Booda” 
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Since I joined Delta Sigma Phi, I have seen the way we function as an on- and off-campus fraternity.  In my opinion, I believe it has been for the better.  In a way, these tragic events have strengthened our brotherhood and have taught us about resilience and Challenging the odds.  For example, every year since I have been a part of the brotherhood, we have raised money for SAFER (an on-campus sexual assault awareness and prevention program).  This year they contacted us claiming that they would not want to be affiliated with us (or accept our support).  In the past I don't think the brothers of this house would have responded well, but being the better men that we have become, we have decided to not let these negative views about us affect how we operate. We will find ways to prove ourselves to the community and we will proudly represent Delta Sigma Phi for the rest of our lives.  I have never been more proud to call myself a Delta Sig and will always remember how this house has positively changed me for the better. 

Commissary - Michael Yanez - “Smooch” 
Being disaffiliated has not necessarily affected the commissary position but rather the house as a whole. I think my position has become even more important to the house in regards to keeping us together, as the one thing we as brothers have to rely on daily is meal plan. We congregate each day and share stories, and ideas, bringing us together as a house.

ACB Meeting And Alumni Reunion And Dinner-Dance, April 16, 2016

            Leadership Development                                              Philanthropy
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Chapter President-Elect ORC Accepts             Lurch, Brothers, Present Aware Awake Alive
Alumni Gift.  The Alumni Guest Speakers         With A $10,400 Check From Our Chapter’s

Scroll Is For Participating Alums To Sign.          Delta Sig Charity Golf Tournament In Nipomo.
A National Pinning in SLO
DSP National President Tom Cycyota and the lovely Cyndy attended our April 16, 2016, Alumni Dinner-Dance at Madonna Inn.  The Chapter nicknamed Tom “TUT” during a February Chapter visit.  This was a social invitation and visit.  TUT further honored our Chapter by pinning his wife in our circle, one of three alumni pinnings that night!    

Alumni Give $5,000 In Scholarships
Alumni officers Bob “Ace” Veazie, S’76, Chris “Yabut” Patterson, W’73, and Ray “Mumbles” Calande, W’74, present five $1,000 scholarships
to deserving undergraduate Brothers.  
These scholarships reinforce our support for the core values our Chapter’s men strive to live by.
The Five $1,000 Scholarships Alumni Give Are Linked To Our Chapter’s Core Values

$1,000 Kevin Costello Award:  Awarded to the undergraduate brother who best exemplifies the core values of a True Delta Sig.


$1,000 New Member Award:  Awarded to a recently initiated undergraduate brother who demonstrates potential to positively impact the Fraternity through leadership and active participation.

$1,000 Joel Pimentel (Setaro) Outstanding Active Award:  Awarded to an undergraduate brother who displays the true qualities of Brotherhood.  “They wouldn't have to be the best student or the best athlete, just someone who kept the real meaning of the House alive - through demonstrating True Brotherhood.”   

$1,000 Working Brother Award:  Awarded to the undergraduate brother with the greatest financial need who demonstrates high participation in the Chapter.

$1,000 Pete Foli Award:  Awarded to the undergraduate brother who exemplifies the core values of a True Delta Sig through his service-with-a-smile to brothers and Chapter. 

ACB Meeting Highlights
· RUSH:  Our men asked for alumni help with Rush – ACB is discussing this subject at press time for this newsletter;
· DSP VIEWED WITH UNCERTAINTY:  Our men asked how to respond to the student body’s general perspective that our DSP undergrads and the Chapter are in some way undesirable due to campus disaffiliation - and should be avoided.  Some ACB officers are attending the Chapter’s May 2016 leadership retreat to address this issue.  The Alumni Assn. will update the Chapter page (www.CPDSPToday.com) on its alumni web site (www.SLOYITBOS.com) to present the many positive benefits of our Chapter;
· BOND ETERNAL SCHOLARSHIP:  The Chapter asked if ACB would fund a modest quarterly scholarship in memory of BOND ETERNAL Danny “Wasp” McBroom, S’12.  Days after graduating in March 2016 Wasp suffered head trauma and passed.  ACB will match Chapter funding, on a quarterly basis, for a $300 per quarter scholarship;
· RENT & MAINTENANCE:  The men asked ACB if more repairs could be made to the aging Chapter House, and that brothers would be willing to pay more for a place where “everything worked”.  Because off-campus housing rental rates have recently surged higher, after discussion, rent was raised $50 per live-in per month for next year with a promise of more House repairs.

DELTA SIGMA PHI’S

PHILANTHROPIC

POLY P SCHOLARSHIP


In 2012, Cal Poly alums Chris “Yabut” and Carol Patterson co-created the “Poly P Scholarship” in the name of Delta Sigma Phi, builders of the P in 1957.

· The Scholarship is funded by alumni of Delta Sigma Phi.

· Since 2012 this merit-based philanthropic scholarship has been offered to non-fraternal male freshman – and we have given $6,750 in awards and honorariums.
· In Fall, 2016, two $1,000 awards will be given – one to a young non-fraternal man, and one to a young woman.  This honors our mothers, sisters, wives, and daughters.

· The Scholarship provides our Delta Sig alumni a collective means to give back while demonstrating to our Chapter’s undergraduates the importance of philanthropy.
· The Scholarship benefits the Chapter by being an Engineered Leadership activity for our undergraduates.  By co-judging with alumni judges, and co-administering the program with alumni, our undergraduate brothers learn what high character and achievement looks like – encouraging high Chapter recruitment standards.  
Your first priority should be to support our Alumni Association with your dues and donations.  Should you see the value in this Alumni/Undergrad EL Program – there are two ways you can give support.

You can include an amount in your giving to the Alumni Association and mark the box on the return form for the “Poly P Scholarship”.
You can also contact Yabut at cpatterson76@outlook.com or 530-677-5590 about making a donation of an item for the alumni silent auction at our annual Alumni Dinner-Dance, or how to directly send a check.  Well-received auction items that “travel well” include pro sports tickets, vacation cabin stays, timeshare use, collectable sports memorabilia, etc. 
The Scholarship is not yet a tax deductible, but we are working toward this goal.
THE BOTTOM LINE
Brothers:

We lost campus recognition, retained our Fraternal Charter, but can still fail.  Our Chapter remains at risk.  
Our Chapter needs our help!  They feel isolated and alone:  no IFC sports, no Greek Week, no Rush Week, no on-campus recruitment, not allowed to participate in the socials or philanthropy of other fraternities or sororities, and subject to restrictions about wearing our letters on campus.  Your support will help them recruit the best men – by replacing their activity losses with new character-building programs, more scholarships, leadership seminars, rush tools, and rebuilding www.CPDSPToday.com to show the lifetime benefits of being Delta Sig!


We need to begin rebuilding our reserves – depleted from legally defending our Chapter and men.
We need your support to sustain our alumni web site, alumni directory, newsletters, search-for-lost-alums, reunion planning, etc.
In this unusual time of Chapter isolation and risk, I ask that you give your time, run for an alumni office, and mentor our men.  If you are unable to do this - please give a donation.  

Make Your Check Payable To:  DSP EP Alum Assn.

Send It To:  Mr. Ray Calande (Mumbles, W’74) @ 1384 Rue Avati, San Jose, CA 95131

The Amount:  This Is Up To You.  Annual $20 dues sustain the Association’s basic services.  Donations allow us to grow Chapter programs, recruitment tools, and scholarships.  


For All Alumni Leaders, Thanks and Y.I.T.B.O.S., 

Yabut, W’73, Alum. Assn. Officer 
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